
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

MINUTES 

GLEN ELLYN SCHOOL DISTRICT 41 

BOARD OF EDUCATION 

PUBLIC HEARING AND REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

 

MARCH 7, 2016 

7:00 PM 

 

CENTRAL SERVICES OFFICES 

 793 NORTH MAIN STREET, GLEN ELLYN, ILLINOIS 

 

Public Hearing 

Transfer of Funds from Operations & Maintenance Fund to the Capital Projects Fund 

 

 

Call to Order and Roll Call 

Board President Erica Nelson called the public hearing to order at 7:00 p.m. The following members 

answered present: Patrick Escalante, Joe Bochenski, Kurt Buchholz, Stephanie Clark, Dean Elger, Drew 

Ellis, and Erica Nelson.  

 

Mrs. Nelson said the purpose of the public hearing was to consider the authorization of a permanent 

inter-fund transfer in the amount of $1,652,278 from the School District’s Operations and Maintenance 

Fund to its Capital Projects Fund. Notice of the public hearing was published on February 25, 2016 in 

the Glen Ellyn News d/b/a Suburban Life Media. Mrs. Nelson noted to date no comments or testimony 

has been received and asked if there was anyone present who wished to provide testimony. There was 

no ensuing public comment. 

 

Adjourn Public Hearing 

Board members Bochenski moved and Ellis seconded to adjourn the public hearing at 7:02 p.m. Motion 

carried on a unanimous voice vote.  

 

 

Board of Education Regular Meeting 

 

Call to Order 

The March 7, 2016 regular meeting was called to order at 7:02 p.m.  

 

Pledge of Allegiance 

Mr. Ellis led in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

Roll Call 

The following members were in attendance Joe Bochenski, Kurt Buchholz, Stephanie Clark, Drew Ellis, 

Dean Elger, Patrick Escalante, and Erica Nelson.  

 

Superintendent's Report   

 District 41 Educator of the Year: Dr. Gordon announced that Benjamin Franklin teacher Wayne 

Wittenberg was selected and honored as the Glen Ellyn Chamber of Commerce Educator of the 

Year for District 41. Mr. Wittenberg was recognized last week by the Chamber at their annual 

awards breakfast and will be joined by Principal Kirk Samples at the next Board meeting.   

 

Glen Ellyn School District 41: Ignite Passion. Inspire Excellence.  Imagine Possibilities. 



 

 District 41 Reflections Celebration: Dr. Gordon attended the annual District 41 PTA Reflections 

Recognition program where elementary artists from across the district were honored.  Dr. 

Gordon recognized Hadley PTA President Catherine Lemon for her work with this event and her 

commitment to the Reflections program.   

 

 Spellapollooza:  Dr. Gordon served as a judge for the annual Glen Ellyn Children Resource 

Center Spellapollooza fundraiser.  They had 17 teams enter the competition and by the end of 

the evening, only two teams remained.  Dr. Gordon was proud to announce that the student 

team from Abraham Lincoln finished in second place.  Those students and families will be invited 

to be recognized at the next Board meeting. 

 

 Multiage Update: Dr. Gordon announced that after much consideration and evaluation of the 

multiage structure at Level 3, he has decided to discontinue this structure next year or in the 

foreseeable future.  He noted although there is evidence of many social emotional benefits and 

strong 5th grade literacy data these last two years, there is limited support to expand multiage 

to Level 2. By not expanding the multiage structure to Level 2, it would not be in the best 

interest of the District to have the multiage Level 3 structure continue in isolation. The District 

will return to traditional identification of grade levels (i.e. 1st, 2nd, 3rd, 4th, and 5th grade).  

Dr. Gordon further noted that like multiage, looping offers many benefits for students and 

teachers. However, intentional looping of entire classes of students will also not be utilized next 

year. Dr. Gordon stated that with these decisions, District 41 can focus on the future, 

recognizing the incredible challenges faced in education. The District will continue to emphasize 

the Model and foster the structure of content specialization in addition to the incredible 

opportunities for students in the area of such as Foreign Language in the Elementary Schools 

(FLES) and problem-based learning.   

 

Following Dr. Gordon’s announcement Board members provided their perspectives on the 

decision.  Several acknowledged Dr. Gordon’s difficult decision and appreciated the time he and 

administration put into evaluating the options for the future.  Other Board members noted their 

disappointment but also recognized that change is difficult.  Board members also recognized the 

time and effort by the large group of staff members and parents who originally presented the 

multiage structure.  Dr. Gordon stated the district will communicate clearly with parents on how 

these decisions will change the structure for next year and will keep the Board updated. 

 

 

Board Reports  

Mr. Bochenski reported on the finance meeting held earlier in the evening.   

 

Mr. Buchholz reported on his attendance at the SSPAC meeting.  The group has broadened their focus 

for their meetings and the results have been positive.  This particular meeting was focused on the topic 

of anxiety and was well received.   

 

Mr. Elger reported on his attendance at the Glen Ellyn Chamber of Commerce Breakfast and his 

attendance at PTA Council meeting held earlier in the day.   

 

Mrs. Nelson provided an update on the following:  

 Her attendance at the Chamber breakfast   

 The February 26th LEND meeting 

 Follow up on a request from a community member.  

  

Public Participation 

 Parent Saadia Qureshi provided a statement to the Board related to her child who is a student 

in the District receiving Special Education services. (Attached) 

 

 Special Education advocate Judy Ruffulo commented the rules of IDEA, the District’s 

responsibility for compliance and her perception on the current situation with the student who 

she is working with.  



 

 

 Parent Bruce Currie commented on his participation with the Community Facilities Task Force 

and shared information on some on their work. He also noted that he supported the Qureshi 

family.  Mr. Currie also reiterated his request for ACCESS data comparing the performance of 

student who were in a  bilingual program compared to those who are in a Dual language 

programs. Finally, Mr. Currie expressed his appreciation for the decision on multiage.  

 

  

Presentations, Reports and Initiatives Update 

A. School Perceptions Survey Presentation: Dr. Gordon and Chief Communication Office Erika 

Krehbiel introduced Bill Foster of School Perceptions Inc.  School Perceptions coordinated the 

recent survey taken by parents, staff and students.  Mr. Foster’s presentation included 

information of the logistics, how the data was collected and how it was reported for this 

presentation.  The report included highlights of the data collected with a longitudinal 

perspective, gap analysis and summary of themes from the comments collected.  Mr. Foster 

reviewed the results of each group (staff, students, and parents), subject area (Culture, 

Communication, 21st Century Initiatives, Overall Satisfaction, etc.) and highlighted the 

significant areas of growth and concern.     

 

Following his presentation the Board asked questions on the specifics of why some questions 

were measured longitudinally and others weren’t, clarification on the options provided to staff to 

self-identify their positions and why some slides were not duplicated from the last time the 

survey was administered. There were also questions about how the number of questions about 

the Board for staff vs parents were determined, the timing of the survey and the recommended 

amount of time in between surveys like these. Mr. Foster stated that only those statements with 

a “statically significant” change were noted in the report, any of the missing questions did not 

fall into that definition.  The slide noting the results by teacher position was simply eliminated 

due to the amount of data to be present.  He felt that since they were providing the overall 

teacher data, and it was positive, it would not be necessary to include.   Mr. Foster further noted 

that the structure of this survey was clear – duplicate the last survey and add additional areas 

to obtain information. It was created in conjunction with the administration and board feedback 

and ultimately it became a very custom survey specific to District 41.   Mr. Foster noted that 

given the tenor of the results, administering it every 12 to 18 month could be helpful, however 

keep in mind it would be important to keep the survey question consistent to collect reliable 

data.  He further noted that the survey could be administered every 18 months, however that 

timing would not lend itself to making “next year” decisions.  

 

Additional Board discussion included a desire to have consistent yearly data from staff and 

parents; be it this survey or one of the other tools recently used (5Essentials, HumaneX). The 

yearly data would help the board with their discussions on school community perception.  The 

board also expressed an interest in having some of the results further disaggregated to highlight 

building level and program results as appropriate. They would like to see action plans built to 

address areas of concern and have that information reported back by district staff.  The Board 

made several requests to see some of the data reported differently to help with their 

understanding of the results.  Dr. Gordon and Mrs. Krehbiel will take the Board requests and 

work with Mr. Foster. 

 

The Board had a lengthy discussion on interpreting the comments of all of the groups who took 

the survey.  Board members noted that parent and staff feedback are essential to the 

relationships in the District and as a whole must be examined. The comments, however, should 

not be dissected to the individual level.  Some board members expressed an interest in taking 

time to digest the survey results and comments and come back together as a board to build a 

plan to be a more cohesive group for the betterment of the District.  Board members recognize 

they do not need to be liked in the decisions they make. However, many of the comments made 

imply the Board needs to consider their interactions with one another and with the school 

communities and they need to get better at presenting an image of respect. 

Dr. Gordon concluded the presentation thanking all of the contributors to the survey.  He noted 

the improvement in data as well as the concerns from parents and staff on various topics.  He 



 

has committed to connecting further with staff and community in the continuing effort to make a 

difference for the students in District 41.  

 

The Executive Report and full survey reports can be found here.  

  

Discussion 

A. Board Member Request to Disaggregate School Perception Survey Staff Comments: 

At the request of Mrs. Clark and Mr. Buchholz the Board discussed the request to have the survey 

comments, made by staff, disaggregated.  Mrs. Clark commented that she would like the 

information sorted by Administrators, Teachers (separated by elementary and jr. high) and 

support staff.  She believes this will help her in the evaluation of Dr. Gordon and would not 

compromise the anonymity of the staff members.  She feels it is important to streamline the 

information to know where the comments originate from.  Mr. Buchholz concurs with Mrs. Clark 

and noted that the Board should have every piece of information available when evaluating the 

superintendent. Mr. Bochenski and Mr. Elger noted that they were not comfortable breaking the 

confidentially of the staff members and feel by disaggregating the data it would expose small 

groups of staff members.   Mr. Ellis noted that he agrees Board members should use whatever 

information is available to make decisions, however the nature of the survey was anonymous and 

it was presented to the staff in that manner.  Mrs. Nelson stated that she feels that using the 

information is important and should be used as a whole and that it is vital that the staff be able to 

maintain their anonymity.  

 

The Board did not come to consensus to move forward with this request.  

 

B. 2016-2017 Student Fees: Annually, the administration reviews student fees for the coming 

school year. During the discussion phase earlier this year, the Board has expressed an interest in 

having a discussion about the structure of basic fees, activity fees prior to presenting fees for 

recommendation. The following table illustrates the proposed fee structure applied for the 2016-

2017 school year:  

 

Basic Fees  

Early Childhood $56.00 

Kindergarten  $56.00 

Elementary School  $75.00 

Junior High School  $115.00 

 

Hadley Junior High  

Club Fee $30.00 

Sports Fee $40.00 

Band/Orchestra/Choir $30.00 

Technology Insurance Fee $30.00 

 

Elementary (4 & 5 grade)  

Band/Orchestra/Choir $30.00 

Technology Insurance Fee $30.00 

 

 

District 41 collected $244,995 in the basic student fee (grade level fees) and the activity fee 

during the 2014-15 school year.  District 41 is on track for collections to be in line with previous 

years.   

 

Fees for items considered pass-through purchases, i.e. assignment books, recorders and 

yearbooks, are determined on a case-by-case basis and will not be available until the spring.  

 

Board members discussed their perspectives on moving forward with charging fees.  Several 

members support continuing the practice or modifying the structure to charge for clubs and 

activities only; with others supporting the complete elimination of all fees.  Ms. Allard cautioned 

http://www.d41.org/Domain/366


 

the Board on changing the practice at time when there is so much uncertainty in the state’s 

commitment to the funding of school districts. Dr. Gordon noted the Board’s comments and will 

prepare a recommendation for action at the next meeting on March 21, 2016. 

 

 

Action Items 

A. Superintendent's Recommendations 

1. 2016-2017 School Calendar: Board members Elger moved and Ellis seconded to approve 

the 2016-2017 School Calendar as presented.  On a roll call answering ”Aye”:  Bochenski, 

Buchholz, Clark, Elger, Ellis, Escalante, and Nelson; answer “Nay”: None. Motion carried 

 

2. Approval of Transfer of Funds from O&M Fund to Capital Project Fund:  Earlier this 

evening a public hearing was held to gather testimony on permanently transferring funds 

from the Operations and Maintenance Fund to the Capital Project Fund.   

 

Board members Bochenski moved and Ellis seconded to approve administrative 

recommendation to transfer a total of $1,652,278 to the Capital Projects Fund for the 

elementary school additions as presented.    

 

Mr. Buchholz noted that while a previous board agreed to the arrangement and this transfer 

is necessary to uphold that agreement, he believes all construction projects should be voter 

directed and supported.  Mrs. Clark concurred with Mr. Buchholz.  

 

On a roll call answering “Aye”:  Elger, Ellis, Escalante, Bochenski, and Nelson; answer “Nay”: 

None. “Abstain” Buchholz, Clark:  Motion carried. 

 

3. Closure of Bank Accounts:  During the presentation of the audit to the Board of Education 

in January, the auditor noted the multiple banking institutions District 41 uses and 

reconciles. Currently, the district has accounts at MB Financial, US Bank (Illinois Funds) and 

in the Illinois School District Liquid Asset Fund.  MB Financial is the bank where all cash is 

deposited and all accounts payable and payroll checks are processed. The transfer of these 

funds to MB Financial will allow the District to use its money for cash-flow purposes. To 

streamline the banking process, the administration recommends that the district close the 

four bank accounts at US Bank (Illinois Funds) and transfer the funds to MB Financial.  

 

 Two accounts are employee-fund related for Section 125 employee health 

care and dependent care accounts. 

 One account is for the deposit of Corporate Personal Property Replacement 

Taxes.  The funds continue to accumulate ($4.1 million) earning less than 

0.2% on a monthly basis.  MB Financial currently is paying a fraction of a 

percent more. 

 The final account was used for the District 41 self-funded insurance 

account.  The district has not been self-insured on a stand-alone basis for 

many years. 

 

Board members Elger moved and Ellis seconded to approve administrative recommendation 

the transfer of funds to close the district accounts currently held at US Bank as presented.   

 

Mr. Buchholz noted that, when possible, he would like to see the district use the services of a 

local bank within the district boundaries.   

 

On a roll call answering “Aye”: Elger, Ellis, Escalante, Bochenski, Buchholz Clark, and 

Nelson; answer “Nay”: None. Motion carried. 

 

4. 2016 Summer Capital Project Bid -Benjamin Franklin Cubbies: Board members Elger 

moved and Ellis seconded to approve administrative recommendation to award the base bid 

of $31,892 to the Carroll Seating for the Benjamin Franklin student locker replacement with 



 

cubbies as presented On a roll call answering “Aye”:  Ellis, Escalante, Bochenski, Buchholz, 

Clark, Elger, and Nelson; answer “Nay”: None. Motion carried. 

 

5. 2016 Summer Capital Project Bid -Forest Glen Cubbies: Board members Ellis moved 

and Bochenski seconded to approve administrative recommendation to award the base bid of 

$58,558 to the Lowery McDonnell for the Forest Glen student locker replacement with 

cubbies presented On a roll call answering “Aye”: Escalante, Bochenski, Buchholz, Clark 

Elger, Ellis, and Nelson; answer “Nay”: None. Motion carried. 

 

6. 2016 Summer Capital Project Bid -Benjamin Franklin ADA Playground: Board 

members Elger moved and Ellis seconded to approve to award the base bid of $45,378 to 

the Kenneth Company for the installation of ADA equipment, play panels, Omni spinner, 

concrete curbing, and poured in place surfacing for the Ben Franklin playground project as 

presented On a roll call answering “Aye”: Clark, Bochenski, Escalante, Buchholz, Ellis, Elger, 

and Nelson; answer “Nay”: None. Motion carried. 

 

7. 2016 Summer Capital Project Bid -Churchill Playground Equipment: Board members 

Ellis moved and Elger seconded to approve administrative recommendation to award the 

base bid of $123,068, the PIP surfacing alternate bid of $31,527 for the total bid amount of 

$154,595 to the Kenneth Company as presented On a roll call answering “Aye”:  Buchholz, 

Elger, Ellis, Clark, Escalante, Bochenski, and Nelson; answer “Nay”: None. Motion carried. 

 

8. 2016 Summer Capital Project Bid -Hadley Locker Retrofit Board members Bochenski 

moved and Elger seconded to approve the administrative recommendation to award the bid 

of $148,647 to Monarch Renovations for the Hadley Locker retrofit project including 1,472 

lockers with, single point latch, Zephyr locks, and painting as presented On a roll call 

answering “Aye”: Escalante, Bochenski, Buchholz, Clark, Elger, Ellis, and Nelson; answer 

“Nay”: None. Motion carried. 

  

 

Items for Consideration for Future Agenda 

Mr. Buchholz requested a future discussion on the evaluation of the school district’s counsel. Dr. 

Gordon will gather the details on that process and report back at the next board meeting.  

 

 

Other 

Mrs. Clark commented on the survey discussion earlier in the evening and noted that she did not 

appreciate the insinuations made directed at the new board members.  

 

Mrs. Nelson commented on information she read related to the potential impact of new housing within 

the District.   

 

 

Upcoming Meetings 

A. Monday, March 7, 2016 Regular Board of Education Meeting, 7:00 p.m., Central Services Office 

B. Monday, March 21, 2016- Regular Board Meeting; 7:00 p.m.,  Central Services Office 

  

 

Adjourn to Closed Session 

Board member Elger moved and Ellis seconded to adjourn to closed session to discuss the appointment, 

employment, compensation, discipline, performance, or dismissal of specific employees of the District 

or legal counsel for the District, including hearing testimony on a complaint lodged against an employee 

or against legal counsel for the District to determine its validity. Collective negotiating matters between 

the District and its employees or their representatives, or deliberations concerning salary schedules for 

one or more classes of employees. Discussion of lawfully closed meeting minutes, whether for purposes 

of approval by the body of the minutes or semi-annual review of the minutes as mandated by Section 

2.06 On a roll call vote answering “Aye”: Bochenski, Clark, Elger, Ellis, Escalante and Nelson answering 

“Nay”: Buchholz, Motion carried. 



 

  

Return to Open Session 

The Board returned to open session at 11:33 p.m. 

  

 

Action Item: Consent Agenda  

At the request of Mrs. Clark the Destruction of Closed Session Audio Recordings was removed the Consent 

Agenda to be considered separately.  

 

Board members Elger moved and Ellis seconded to approve the reports and actions contained in the 

consent agenda which included: 

A. Human Resources 

1. Personnel Report 

a) Employment Recommendations 

b) Internal Transfer 

c) Resignations 

d) Resignation and Retirement 

B. Finance, Facilities & Operations 

1. School District Payment Order (February 17, 2016 - March 2, 2016)  

C. Other Matters 

1. Approval of Board Meeting Minutes 

a) February 20, 2016 Special Committee of the Whole Meeting Minutes 

b) February 22, 2016 - Regular Meeting Minutes 

c) February 22, 2016 - Closed Session Minutes 

2. Annual review of Closed Session Minutes  

On a roll call vote answering: “Aye: Bochenski, Clark, Elger, Ellis, Escalante and Nelson; answering 

“Nay”: Buchholz. Motion carried.  

 

Destruction of Closed Session Audio Recordings: Board members Bochenski moved and Elger 

seconded to approve the administrative recommendation destroy the closed session audio recordings 

as presented.  

 

Mrs. Clark asked for the board to consider making changes to the existing policy and eventually the 

practice of destroying the audio recordings of closed session. Mrs. Clark noted that while the written 

minutes are available, they are not incredibly detailed and keeping the audio recording would serve as 

a better record. Mr. Buchholz noted that during his tenure on the park district board they would 

consider each closed session individually and come to consensus on which to destroy and which to 

keep.  Mr. Elger noted that he felt that the process was a matter of good housekeeping and most issues 

discussed in closed session are resolved.  Mr. Ellis felt Mrs. Clark’s question was a good one and felt the 

policy committee should review what is currently written and bring a recommendation for the whole 

board to consider.     

On a roll call answering “Aye”: Escalante, Bochenski, Elger, Ellis, and Nelson; answer “Nay”: Buchholz, 

Clark. Motion carried. 

 

 

Adjourn Meeting 

Board members Bochenski moved and Elger second to adjourn the meeting at 11:45 p.m. Motion 

carried on a unanimous voice vote. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Nancy Mogk, Board Recording Secretary 

 

_________________________________ ___________________________________ 

Erica Nelson, Board President  Dean Elger, Board Secretary 

 

Minutes approved: March 21, 2016 












































